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No meeting or ZOOM in 

October.  We were all very 

busy with the Annual 

Meeting!!!! 

 FROM THE CHAPTER PRESIDENT 
PATRICK O’NEILL 

      

Chapter elections will be held at the December meeting 

and we are still looking for someone to run for Vice-

President of the Chapter.  Please let me know if you are 

interested.  patrickloneill@verizon.net. 

 

Mike Johnson is busy with Jasper Ridge, doing both 

field work and lab, and lets you know his schedule on a 

week-by-week basis.  If you would like to get on his 

email list, contact him at mj44fx1@verizon.net. Cut 

and paste that into your email. 

 

We are still working at the Everhart Mill in northwest 

Loudoun County, north of Lovettsville.  All are 

welcome, but please contact me to get dates and 

location information! patrickloneill@verizon.net 

 

The ASV Annual Meeting in Williamsburg was a huge 

success!  Over 150 registered, and there were 

presentations on all three days!  There were fields trips 

to Kittiewan to view the new lab as well as in 

downtown Williamsburg.  I also need to tell you that I 

was reelected the ASV President for my third term 

(2009-2010, 2023-2024, now 2025-2026).  I look 

forward to representing the Chapter and serving the 

State ASV for the next two years!   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Availability of 

Rubis-Fuller Research Fund 
By Yvonne French 

 

The purpose of the Rubis-Fuller Research Fund (RRF) 

is to provide financial support to the scientific research 

efforts in the Northern Virginia Chapter (NVC) of the 

Archeological Society of Virginia (ASV). This will 

enhance the level of archaeological knowledge among 

the Chapter's members through the recommended 

recipient's sharing the results with the Chapter. 

 

The Rubis-Fuller Research Fund was established 

through generous donations from the family and friends 

of Dave Rubis and Patricia Fuller. Dave Rubis, a 

Chapter volunteer, was committed to the use of 

scientific methods in archaeology and developed new 

techniques that greatly enhanced the Chapter's 

archaeological efforts, particularly at Cactus Hill. 

Patricia Fuller was a longtime Chapter member who 

volunteered on many sites and held Chapter offices. 

 

No more than $300 will be awarded in any calendar 

year. The Chapter officers retain the right to accept a 

part of the proposal. Under exceptional circumstances, 

a higher amount may be recommended where the 

potential benefits to the Chapter are deemed to justify 

the higher level of funding. 

http://www.nvcasv.org/
mailto:patrickloneill@verizon.net
mailto:patrickloneill@verizon.net
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Completed applications will be received between 

January 2 and September 15. 

 

A recipient of the award must: 

 provide the Chapter Treasurer with an 

accounting of the research fund expenditures 

on a form to be provided by the Chapter, with 

appropriate documentation,  

 give the Chapter a copy of the research results, 

in an appropriate format, 

 write an article for the Datum Point within 

three months of receiving the results of the 

research testing. This article will describe the 

item(s) being tested, the methodology of 

testing, the anticipated results, the actual 

results, and the way the results will be 

incorporated into the project's continued 

research and/or its reporting. This article will be 

150-300 words in length, and 

 give an oral report at the monthly meeting 

when the written report is handed to the 

Chapter. 

The following are examples of how the fund award 

might be used. 

· dendrochronology 

· phytolith analysis 

· carbon analysis 

· neutron analysis 

· pollen analysis 

· analysis of wood or cloth 

· ethnobotanical and faunal analysis 

· forensics 

· Soil analysis 

· Carbon-14 (C14) dating 

 

While these are examples, they are not meant to 

limit applications; all legitimate scientific research 

efforts will be considered for the Rubis-Fuller 

Research Fund award. The application is available 

at http://www.nvcasv.org/rubisfuller.pdf.  

 

Once complete, give the application to any chapter 

officer. All proposed awards will be approved by 

the Chapter membership. This approval will be 

sought through the usual voting procedures of the 

Chapter. A notice in the Datum Point will precede 

the vote and a period of discussion will follow the 

call for vote. 

  

http://www.nvcasv.org/rubisfuller.pdf
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2024 NVC/ASV CHAPTER OFFICERS 
President Patrick O’Neill PATRICKLONEILL@VERIZON.NET  703-244-6275 

Vice-President Yvonne French  yvonne.french2@gmail.com 

Treasurer Barbara Leven levenbarbara2@gmail.com  

Recording Sec Diane Schug-O'Neill schugoneill@gmail.com 

Datum Point Editor Kurt Fredrickson Kurt.N.Fredrickson@hotmail.com   

Webmaster Chris Havlicek christo829@juno.com 
 

Other Public Archaeological Programs in Northern Virginia/DC 

Fairfax Co. Archaeology 

(FCPA) 
Dr. Elizabeth Crowell elizabeth.crowell@fairfaxcounty.gov  703-534-3881 

Mount Vernon   

Gunston Hall Dave Shonyo archaeology@gunstonhall.org 703-638-9724 

Alexandria Museum Dr. Eleanor Breen Eleanor.Breen@alexandriava.gov  703-838-4399  

DC City Archaeologist Dr. Ruth Trocolli 
Ruth.Trocolli@dc.gov  202-442-8836 

 

Germanna Foundation  
Kelly Arford-Horne, 

MA, RPA 

kelly.arford-horne@germanna.org   540-423-1700 

 

 

mailto:PATRICKLONEILL@VERIZON.NET
mailto:yvonne.french2@gmail.com
mailto:levenbarbara2@gmail.com
mailto:schugoneill@gmail.com
mailto:Kurt.N.Fredrickson@hotmail.com
mailto:christo829@juno.com
mailto:elizabeth.crowell@fairfaxcounty.gov
mailto:archaeology@gunstonhall.org
mailto:Eleanor.Breen@alexandriava.gov
mailto:Ruth.Trocolli@dc.gov
mailto:kelly.arford-horne@germanna.org
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NVC/ASV MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION 
 
 
Name: _______________________________ 
 
Phone: _______________________________ 
 
Address: _____________________________ 
 
_____________________________________ 

 
 
E-Mail: ______________________________  
 
 
Dues: 
 
Individual ($15)________ 
Family ($17) __________ 
Student ($5) __________ 
 
 
 
Please make check payable to NVC/ASV. 
 
Return to: 
Barbara Leven, Treasurer, NVC/ASV 
9518 Liberty Tree Lane 
Vienna VA 22182 
 
 
 

The Chapter meets at 7:30p.m. on the 2nd Wed. of each month.  Meetings may take place in-
person and/or on Zoom.  Details with start time and on-line/in-person information will be 
provided in the Datum Point newsletter prior to each meeting. 
 
 

 
EVERYONE IS WELCOME!!!! 

 
 

 


